
 

  

 
  

 

 
 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 
  

 
  

UNITED STATES OF AMERICA 

Federal Trade Commission 
 WASHINGTON, D.C. 20580 

Office of the Director 

October 3, 2024 

Bellingham City Council (ccmail@cob.org) 
Attn: Councilmember Jace Cotton (jacotton@cob.org) 

Dear Members of the Bellingham City Council: 

I understand that the Bellingham City Council will be considering two ordinances to address 
junk fees. As the City Council considers these ordinances, I welcome the opportunity to provide 
information about the Federal Trade Commission’s (“FTC”) concurrent efforts to address junk 
fees. The views in this letter are my own and do not necessarily reflect the views of the FTC or 
any individual Commissioner. 

American consumers, workers, and small businesses today are swamped with junk fees that 
frustrate consumers, erode trust, impair comparison shopping, and facilitate inflation. Junk fees 
refer to unfair or deceptive fees that are charged for goods or services that consumers would 
reasonably assume to be included within the overall advertised price. Some junk fees are also 
“hidden,” meaning they are disclosed only at a later stage in the consumer’s purchasing process 
or not at all. Junk fees manifest in markets ranging from auto financing to international calling 
cards and payday loans—they are not only are widespread but are also growing. Such fees 
impose substantial economic harms on consumers and impede the dissemination of important 
market information.  

Enforcement Efforts 

Consumers have long expressed concern to the FTC about the prevalence of junk fees across a 
range of industries, and the FTC has employed a variety of tools to understand and address them. C u(Enfo79g9umbs)5ou(Enfof)3(l c omcemen)6.5(Enfore cn.   )Tgainst
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example, after a market leader took unilateral action to phase out hidden fees, the platform “lost 
significant market share and abandoned the policy after a year because consumers perceived the 
platform’s advertised prices to be higher than its competitors’ displayed prices.”12 Ticket sellers 
who participated in the workshop that did not provide upfront all-in pricing “favored requiring 
all-in pricing through federal legislation or rulemaking.”13 

Proposed Rulemaking 

In October 2022, the FTC issued an advance notice of proposed rulemaking (“ANPR”) seeking 
public comment on a potential rule to address junk fees proliferating throughout the economy. 
The ANPR sought public comment on the prevalence of junk fees, the unfair or deceptive tactics 
companies use to impose them, the harms caused by junk fees, and whether a new rule would 
better protect consumers. Consumers and industry members demonstrated strong interest in the 
questions posed by the ANPR: the FTC received 12,046 comments in response, which 
overwhelmingly expressed frustration with unexplained mandatory fees.  

Many ANPR comments raised concerns that sellers fail to disclose the total amount consumers 
will pay, misrepresent the amount, and only disclose fees after consumers have expended time in 
the purchasing transaction. Many comments also stated that sellers do not adequately disclose or 
misrepresent the nature or purpose of fees, using vague names for fees or using fees as a profit 
generator instead of providing consumers with services. The comments related to a wide range of 
goods and services, such as ticket sales, hotels, vacation rentals, apartment rentals, tax 
preparation services, restaurants, delivery services, utilities, telephone, internet, and cable 
services, and auto sales. 

In October 2023, the FTC announced a notice of proposed rulemaking (“NPRM”) and sought 
public comment on a proposed rule. The proposed rule seeks to ban hidden fees by prohibiting 
businesses from advertising prices that hide or leave out mandatory fees. The proposed rule 
would also prohibit sellers from misrepresenting fees and require certain disclosures about the 
nature and purpose of fees. The FTC received more than 60,000 comments on the NPRM, and 
FTC staff is currently analyzing the comments to determine the appropriate next steps.  

Thank you for the opportunity to provide information about the FTC’s efforts to address junk 
rprsits as efrovting me.t steps.  
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